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challenge the results of an FBI crimi-
nal history records check after the 
record being made available for his or 
her review. The licensee may make a 
final adverse determination based upon 
the criminal history records only after 
receipt of the FBI’s confirmation or 
correction of the record. 

(h) Records. (1) The licensee shall re-
tain documentation regarding the 
trustworthiness and reliability of indi-
vidual employees for 3 years from the 
date the individual no longer requires 
unescorted access to category 1 or cat-
egory 2 quantities of radioactive mate-
rial. 

(2) The licensee shall retain a copy of 
the current access authorization pro-
gram procedures as a record for 3 years 
after the procedure is no longer needed. 
If any portion of the procedure is su-
perseded, the licensee shall retain the 
superseded material for 3 years after 
the record is superseded. 

(3) The licensee shall retain the list 
of persons approved for unescorted ac-
cess authorization for 3 years after the 
list is superseded or replaced. 

§ 37.25 Background investigations. 
(a) Initial investigation. Before allow-

ing an individual unescorted access to 
category 1 or category 2 quantities of 
radioactive material or to the devices 
that contain the material, licensees 
shall complete a background investiga-
tion of the individual seeking 
unescorted access authorization. The 
scope of the investigation must encom-
pass at least the 7 years preceding the 
date of the background investigation 
or since the individual’s eighteenth 
birthday, whichever is shorter. The 
background investigation must include 
at a minimum: 

(1) Fingerprinting and an FBI identi-
fication and criminal history records 
check in accordance with § 37.27; 

(2) Verification of true identity. Li-
censees shall verify the true identity of 
the individual who is applying for 
unescorted access authorization to en-
sure that the applicant is who he or she 
claims to be. A licensee shall review of-
ficial identification documents (e.g., 
driver’s license; passport; government 
identification; certificate of birth 
issued by the state, province, or coun-
try of birth) and compare the docu-

ments to personal information data 
provided by the individual to identify 
any discrepancy in the information. Li-
censees shall document the type, expi-
ration, and identification number of 
the identification document, or main-
tain a photocopy of identifying docu-
ments on file in accordance with § 37.31. 
Licensees shall certify in writing that 
the identification was properly re-
viewed, and shall maintain the certifi-
cation and all related documents for 
review upon inspection; 

(3) Employment history verification. 
Licensees shall complete an employ-
ment history verification, including 
military history. Licensees shall verify 
the individual’s employment with each 
previous employer for the most recent 
7 years before the date of application; 

(4) Verification of education. Licens-
ees shall verify that the individual par-
ticipated in the education process dur-
ing the claimed period; 

(5) Character and reputation deter-
mination. Licensees shall complete ref-
erence checks to determine the char-
acter and reputation of the individual 
who has applied for unescorted access 
authorization. Unless other references 
are not available, reference checks 
may not be conducted with any person 
who is known to be a close member of 
the individual’s family, including but 
not limited to the individual’s spouse, 
parents, siblings, or children, or any 
individual who resides in the individ-
ual’s permanent household. Reference 
checks under this subpart must be lim-
ited to whether the individual has been 
and continues to be trustworthy and 
reliable; 

(6) The licensee shall also, to the ex-
tent possible, obtain independent infor-
mation to corroborate that provided by 
the individual (e.g., seek references not 
supplied by the individual); and 

(7) If a previous employer, edu-
cational institution, or any other enti-
ty with which the individual claims to 
have been engaged fails to provide in-
formation or indicates an inability or 
unwillingness to provide information 
within a time frame deemed appro-
priate by the licensee but at least after 
10 business days of the request or if the 
licensee is unable to reach the entity, 
the licensee shall document the re-
fusal, unwillingness, or inability in the 
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record of investigation; and attempt to 
obtain the information from an alter-
nate source. 

(b) Grandfathering. (1) Individuals 
who have been determined to be trust-
worthy and reliable for unescorted ac-
cess to category 1 or category 2 quan-
tities of radioactive material under the 
Fingerprint Orders may continue to 
have unescorted access to category 1 
and category 2 quantities of radio-
active material without further inves-
tigation. These individuals shall be 
subject to the reinvestigation require-
ment. 

(2) Individuals who have been deter-
mined to be trustworthy and reliable 
under the provisions of part 73 of this 
chapter or the security orders for ac-
cess to safeguards information, safe-
guards information-modified handling, 
or risk-significant material may have 
unescorted access to category 1 and 
category 2 quantities of radioactive 
material without further investigation. 
The licensee shall document that the 
individual was determined to be trust-
worthy and reliable under the provi-
sions of part 73 of this chapter or a se-
curity order. Security order, in this 
context, refers to any order that was 
issued by the NRC that required finger-
prints and an FBI criminal history 
records check for access to safeguards 
information, safeguards information- 
modified handling, or risk significant 
material such as special nuclear mate-
rial or large quantities of uranium 
hexafluoride. These individuals shall be 
subject to the reinvestigation require-
ment. 

(c) Reinvestigations. Licensees shall 
conduct a reinvestigation every 10 
years for any individual with 
unescorted access to category 1 or cat-
egory 2 quantities of radioactive mate-
rial. The reinvestigation shall consist 
of fingerprinting and an FBI identifica-
tion and criminal history records 
check in accordance with § 37.27. The 
reinvestigations must be completed 
within 10 years of the date on which 
these elements were last completed. 

§ 37.27 Requirements for criminal his-
tory records checks of individuals 
granted unescorted access to cat-
egory 1 or category 2 quantities of 
radioactive material. 

(a) General performance objective and 
requirements. (1) Except for those indi-
viduals listed in § 37.29 and those indi-
viduals grandfathered under § 37.25(b), 
each licensee subject to the provisions 
of this subpart shall fingerprint each 
individual who is to be permitted 
unescorted access to category 1 or cat-
egory 2 quantities of radioactive mate-
rial. Licensees shall transmit all col-
lected fingerprints to the Commission 
for transmission to the FBI. The li-
censee shall use the information re-
ceived from the FBI as part of the re-
quired background investigation to de-
termine whether to grant or deny fur-
ther unescorted access to category 1 or 
category 2 quantities of radioactive 
materials for that individual. 

(2) The licensee shall notify each af-
fected individual that his or her finger-
prints will be used to secure a review of 
his or her criminal history record, and 
shall inform him or her of the proce-
dures for revising the record or adding 
explanations to the record. 

(3) Fingerprinting is not required if a 
licensee is reinstating an individual’s 
unescorted access authorization to cat-
egory 1 or category 2 quantities of ra-
dioactive materials if: 

(i) The individual returns to the same 
facility that granted unescorted access 
authorization within 365 days of the 
termination of his or her unescorted 
access authorization; and 

(ii) The previous access was termi-
nated under favorable conditions. 

(4) Fingerprints do not need to be 
taken if an individual who is an em-
ployee of a licensee, contractor, manu-
facturer, or supplier has been granted 
unescorted access to category 1 or cat-
egory 2 quantities of radioactive mate-
rial, access to safeguards information, 
or safeguards information-modified 
handling by another licensee, based 
upon a background investigation con-
ducted under this subpart, the Finger-
print Orders, or part 73 of this chapter. 
An existing criminal history records 
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